LICENSING AND SAFETY REGULATORY PANEL 
27th September, 2007

Meeting commenced:
10.00 a.m.
"
ended:
11.25 a.m.
PRESENT:
Councillor Wilson - in the Chair

Councillors Eric Burgoyne, Davies, Deas, Ferrer, Robin Garrido, Lightup, Macdonald, Miller and Ryan
35.
APOLOGY FOR ABSENCE

An apology for absence was submitted on behalf of Councillor Witkowski.

36.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

The minutes of the Panel held on 23rd August, 2007, were agreed as a correct record, and signed by the Chairman.

37.
GREATER MANCHESTER POLICE LICENSING OFFICER - UPDATE

(Previous Minute 127 - 22nd March, 2007)


P.C. Steve Allanson, from Greater Manchester Police, attended the meeting to provide Members with an update in relation to general policing issues around public house within the City, together with other licensing matters.


It was reported that in other areas of the country, there was a suggestion that there had been an increase in violent crime, as a result of the introduction of the Licensing Act 2003.  Steve Allanson said initial figures did not demonstrate this was happening within the City of Salford, and the figures in relation to crimes against the person, remained steady.

The seizure of alcohol from persons under 18 years of age was a key area of activity.  He encouraged anyone suspecting such persons to be consuming alcohol, to report the incident.  In addition, Greater Manchester Police in conjunction with the City Council’s Trading Standards Division, were involved in an active programme of test purchases, which was a key measure in tackling the problem.  

Councillor Robin Garrido said he believed that many members of the public did not report such incidents, because they unfortunately had no confidence that the police would take action.  Steve Allanson replied that the non reporting of incidents was a problem, but stressed that any matters that were reported would be acted on as appropriate.  He went on to say that contacting the police for non emergency incidents was often frustrating for members of the public, but would relay the concerns of the Panel on this to the Salford Senior Command Team.

Councillor John Deas enquired whether the premises that were providing alcohol to underage persons were known.  Steve Allanson replied that there were a small number of premises from which problems mainly stemmed, and these were being targeted accordingly.  Councillor Eric Burgoyne commented that there was the added problem of adults purchasing alcohol for young people, not only when they were coerced or forced to do so by youths unknown to them, but when they were older, supposedly responsible family members willing to buy on their behalf.

Steve Allanson referred to the section 27 of the Violent Crime Reduction Act 2006 which gave the police new powers to disperse persons from specific areas for a period of up to 48 hours.  He said that Government funding had been made available to support this initiative, which would see a campaign of activity around the October, 2007, half-term period, which would provide an increased police presence, and tackle the problem of youths gathering, consuming alcohol, and being involved in other anti-social behaviour.  


The Panel were advised that the legislation introduced in July, 2007, preventing smoking in enclosed public spaces posed a potential problem, particularly for those premises which did not have a designated smoking area.  This could result in persons spilling out of the premises, and drinking in the street.  Steve Allanson said that advice had been given to licensees within the City, and the situation would be closely monitored. 

Pub watch schemes were being actively promoted throughout the City, and attempts were being made to encourage local residents to become involved with these, rather than just the pubs and licensees.  Particular reference was made to the schemes operating in Worsley and Eccles Town Centre, which were proactive, and included a variety of stakeholders, including local businesses, taxi firms, as well as the licensed premises themselves.  


Councillor George Wilson suggested that off licence premises were now familiar of the methods used to undertake test purchases, as a result their effectiveness was lessened.  Steve Allanson said that this was recognised, and alternative methods for conducting test purchasing were being developed.  

Councillor Barbara Miller expressed concerns at what appeared to be a proliferation of premises with off sales licences.  Steve Allanson replied that this was not necessarily a result of the Licensing Act 2003, which did not include a criteria on the need for a premises.  He added that in the main applications for off sales came from major retailers, who tended to have a more responsible approach to the sale of alcohol, however, any premises found to be badly managed would be dealt with accordingly. 


Councillor Robin Garrido commented that many of the larger alcohol retailers were operated on a franchise basis, and they had the potential to be badly managed, and be a cause of the associated problems.


Councillor Mary Ferrer asked whether Greater Manchester Police would be considering supporting a saturation policy, in those areas where it was felt there was already a sufficient number of outlets for the sale of alcohol.  Steve Allanson replied that there was no such policy in place, but was an issue he would raise with the Salford Senior Command.  Councillor Ian Macdonald said that prior to the Licensing Act 2003, the applicants for licences had to demonstrate a need within the community for their premises, this no longer existed.  Steve Allanson referred to proposals to introduce an approved retailer scheme, this would provide appropriate training and advice to the owners and DPS’s of alcohol outlets, and laid out a series of criteria which needed to be observed in their operation and management.  

RESOLVED:
THAT P.C. Steve Allanson be thanked for his presentation, the contents of which were noted; and that he be invited to attend the Panel in six months time to provide a similar update.
38.
EXCLUSION OF THE PUBLIC

RESOLVED:
THAT under section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the public be excluded from the meeting for the following items of business, detailed in Minute 39 below, on the grounds that they involve the likely disclosure of exempt information as exempt information as specified in Paragraphs 1 and 2 of Schedule 12A to the Act, and would not in balance, be in the public interest to disclose, because disclosure would be in breach of the Data Protection Act 1998, and would not provide the public with any useful information.
39.
APPLICATIONS FOR PRIVATE HIRE DRIVERS LICENCES

RESOLVED:
THAT the undermentioned applications for private hire drivers licences be dealt with as follows:-

	Applicant
	Decision



	PHD No. 913
	Refused 

	PHD No. 908
	Refused

	PHD No. 1799
	Granted



(Councillor Robin Garrido asked it be recorded that, he had voted against the decision of the Panel in respect of the applications for PHD No’s 913 and 1799, and had abstained in respect of the application for PHD No. 908)

40.
ISSUES RAISED BY HACKNEY CARRIAGE DRIVERS REPRESENTATIVE

This item was withdrawn from the agenda.

41.
DESIGNATED PREMISES SUPERVISOR FOR COMMUNITY PREMISES

The Strategic Director of Environment submitted a report following a proposal of H.M. Government, to amend the Licensing Act 2003 so as to remove the requirement for a designated premises supervisor at community venues, such as village halls, church chapel halls, community halls and similar premises with alcohol licences.


RESOLVED:
THAT the report be noted; and that insofar as Salford City Council is concerned no response be made in relation to the proposals of the H.M. Government, as summarised above.

42.
APPEALS AGAINST DECISIONS MADE UNDER THE LICENSING ACT 2003

The Strategic Director of Environment submitted a report detailing and providing an overview of a number of decisions taken by the Panel under the Licensing Act 2003, which had been subject to an appeal, which had in turn been upheld by the Magistrates or where the original decision had been amended.  It was reported that one of the key factors in successful appeals, was that they were often heard a considerable time after the Panel had made its original decision, and as a result any change in circumstances, or operating practices, were taken into account by the Magistrates.


Reference was made to the decision of the Panel to grant the City Solicitor, delegated authority, to enter into negotiations, on behalf of the City Council, following consultation with the Chairman, Deputy Chairman of the Panel, and the Chairman of the actual Panel, which considered the original licensing application, with regard to appeals under the Licensing Act 2003, so that where appropriate, a suitable resolution could be sought, and avoiding possible lengthy court proceedings.  It was suggested that this could be extended to allow the City Solicitor to act independently to make decisions, when the available timescales prevented consultation with the appropriate Elected Members.  A number of Members expressed concerns at this proposal, and suggested that in such circumstances an appeal hearing be adjourned, to allow the necessary consultations being sought, rather than delegating this matter to the City Solicitor. 

RESOLVED:
THAT the report be noted; and that the Strategic Director of Environment be requested to submit a further report at the next meeting, with regard to the likely advantages and disadvantages in delegating authority to the City Solicitor to act alone, and enter into negotiations on behalf of the City Council, with regard to appeals under the Licensing Act 2003, when timescales prevented the current required consultation with the Chairman, Deputy Chairman of the Panel, and the Chairman of the individual Panel, which considered the original application.

43.
DATE OF DECEMBER MEETING

The Strategic Director of Customer and Support Services submitted a report requesting that they consider the date of the December, 2007, meeting of the Panel.

RESOLVED:
THAT in accordance to accommodate the Christmas close down, the December meeting of the Panel be held on Monday, 17th December, 2007, commencing at 10.00 a.m.

44.
GAMBLING ACT 2005

The Strategic Director of Environment referred to training on the Gambling Act 2005, which had been provided for Members in February, 2007.  It was reported that since this time there had been a significant change to the Panel Membership, and it was proposed to organise a similar event for both new Members, and act as a refresher for those that had attended previously.


RESOLVED:
THAT the Strategic Director Environment and the Strategic Director of Customer and Support Services be requested to consult with Members of the Panel, and ascertain a suitable date in October, or November, 2007, to hold training on the Gambling Act 2005.

45.
HACKNEY CARRIAGE ARTWORK 

The Strategic Director Environment submitted a report detailing a request which had been submitted from the Salford Urban Action Team to display an advertisement promoting awareness in relation to hepatitis, on an hackney carriage vehicle operating in the City of Salford.


RESOLVED:
THAT the application for the advertisement, and artwork, now submitted, be approved.
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